PIKE COUNTY WATER & SEWERAGE AUTHORITY

Regular Meeting

Minutes

March 21, 2012
The Pike County Water & Sewerage Authority held its regular monthly meeting on March 21, 2012, at 8:30 a.m. in the boardroom of the Authority’s Building at 94 Gwynn Street, Zebulon, Georgia.  Members present were: Tommy Burnsed, Chairman, presiding; Steve Brown; Larry Lynch, Tommy Powers and Mark Whitley.  
Also present were: Donna Pearson, Office Administrator; Kurt McCord, Engineer, Carter and Sloope; David Allen, Pike County Planning and Development; Tom Lacey and Virginia Langford to record the minutes.

Mr. Burnsed called the meeting to order.

AGENDA

Mr. Burnsed said he would like to amend the agenda to move the Personal Appearances to number 3 on the agenda.

MOTION

Mr. Lynch made a motion to approve the amendment to the agenda to move Personal Appearances to item number 3 on the agenda.  The motion passed on a second by Mr. Whitley with Mr. Brown, Mr. Burnsed, Mr. Lynch, Mr. Powers and Mr. Whitley voting for the motion.

MOTION

Mr. Whitley made a motion to move the Planning and Development presentation by David Allen to follow Personal Appearances.  The motion passed on a second by Mr. Brown with Mr. Brown, Mr. Burnsed, Mr. Lynch, Mr. Powers and Mr. Whitley voting for the motion.

PERSONAL APPEARANCES

Mr. Burnsed called on Mr. Lacey to be recognized by the Pike County Water and Sewerage Authority for his service to the Authority.  He was presented a gift with the following inscription:
Tom Lacey

Pike County Water & Sewerage Authority

with sincere appreciation

 for your dedicated service and your many contributions to 

Pike County Water & Sewerage Authority since its inception 

November 2000 – January 2012.

Mr. Lacey expressed appreciation for the recognition.

PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT – David Allen
Mr. Allen gave a report on developments in the county.  He noted that there has been an increase in development in the county.  Lester Ranew is developing an office/warehouse in the Ethridge Mill Industrial Park.  He will be taping onto the water lines.  There has been an increase in residential permits throughout the county.  There are a couple of new permits for Brown Station. 
MINUTES

Mr. Whitley made a motion to approve the minutes of the February 15, 2012 minutes.  The motion passed on a second by Mr. Lynch with Mr. Brown, Mr. Burnsed, Mr. Lynch, Mr. Powers and Mr. Whitley voting for the motion.

FINANCIAL REPORT

Mr. Whitley reviewed the financial reports for January and February 2012 and the proposed 2012-2013 budget.  It was noted the adjustments had been made for the January report but they had failed to reprint and furnish copies of that report to the members.    
MOTION

Mr. Brown made a motion to approve the February financial report.  The motion passed on a second by Mr. Powers with Mr. Brown, Mr. Burnsed, Mr. Lynch, Mr. Powers and Mr. Whitley voting for the motion.

MOTION
Mr. Lynch made a motion to table the January 2012 financial report.  The motion passed on a second by Mr. Whitley with Mr. Brown, Mr. Burnsed, Mr. Lynch, Mr. Powers and Mr. Whitley voting for the motion.

SHACKELFORD ROAD WELLS

Mr. McCord said Carter and Sloope had developed a “punch list” that Davidson has been working on.  He and Mr. Huckaby have reviewed the list and it appears that everything has been addressed.  They have requested EPD to include the well in the operations program.  The EPD district office has given approval and the Atlanta office has also given approval.  The Director of EPD has to give approval which is generally a formality.  Something should be received within the next couple of weeks to be able to put the plant on line.  In an effort to save some of the expense of the well they did not install fluoridation equipment.  The natural fluoride levels in the well are at 1.81 milligrams per liter.  The state requires that a public drinking water supply have 0.7 milligrams of fluoride per liter.  EPD approved these plans.  The system was set up so that equipment can be added if necessary.  He has talked with EPD and they have said they do not intend to require fluoride equipment but the report will state that fluoride equipment is required.  Mr. McCord said they had a visit to the site by EPD and some minor exceptions were noted.  Ms. Pearson said she has responded to the letter.  
Discussion was held regarding the system with particular discussion regarding the fluoride.  It was further noted that the capacity with the second well online will be approximately 1,000 households.  

BANK PROPOSALS

Ms. Pearson said she had received proposals from the banks.  At the current time the Authority is using the First Bank of Pike for the operating account.  Their interest is .15% and United Bank is .05%.  The escrow account and the USDA account are at United Bank.  The USDA account is about to be closed.  The monthly payment to USDA is taken from the United Bank account.  The recommendation is to keep the United Bank account for the USDA payment because the funds for that payment goes into the account and is withdrawn immediately.  It does not stay in the account long enough to get any interest.  Currently the CD is at United Bank.  It has not come up for renewal but it will be bid at the time of maturity.  

WATER RATES

Ms. Pearson said she has been able to get the water rates from the City of Zebulon and from Barnesville.  The Barnesville rate is $16.00 minimum for 2000 gallons and $4.35 for each additional 1000 and The City of Zebulon charges $19.00 for 2000 gallons with $6.00 for each additional 1000.  Pike County charges $32.00 minimum for 2000 and $5.50 for each additional 1000 gallons.  She has talked with Jimmy Matthews at Georgia Rural Water.  He is going to initiate a rate study for the Authority.  The Authority will be able to compare the rates of systems with the same size customer base.  The average household uses 5,000 gallons per month.  The average bill is $45.00 per month.

Mr. McCord said consideration can be given to a tier system where the per 1,000 gallon rate can be increased for usage over 5,000 gallons.  In that manner you increase the level for those making the most demand on the system.  Discussion was held regarding the impact that could have on the customers and it could cause a decrease in water usage which would lower the total revenue.  Mr. Burnsed said he did not want to increase the rates.  The Authority needs more customers rather than an increase in rates.  
OFFICE ADMINISTRATOR – Donna Pearson

COST OF WATER PRODUCTION

Ms. Pearson said due to unexpected repairs the cost of water production increased more than it normally would.  The current cost would be $2.39 per 1000 gallons to produce water.  Without the repairs the cost would be $1.14 per 1000 gallons.  The cost to purchase water from the City of Williamson is $4.35 per 1000 gallons.  Water has to be purchased from Williamson for Peach State Airport. 

Discussion was held regarding ways to cut costs and/or increase revenues.

CUSTOMER SERVICE POLICY

Ms. Pearson said there have been customer service issues that have come up at various times and she has been working on a customer service policy.  She asked the members of the Authority to take the copy of her recommended policy and bring any recommendations for changes to the next meeting with the thought of adopting.

UNACCOUNTABLE WATER

Ms. Pearson said over the past 8 months there has been 1.5 million gallons of unbilled water.  They feel 1/3 was used for flushing the system, 1/3 was for leaks and 1/3 is probably for use by the fire department that they continue to not report.  

SYSTEM OPERATOR – Scott Huckaby

Mr. Huckaby’s report for February and March to-date was reviewed.

ENGINEER

Mr. McCord said the water tank is out of warranty.  The tank should be pressure washed every year or you can go every two years.  There is generally a seven-year cycle for repainting at a cost of approximately $30,000.  Maintenance contracts are usually between $7,000 and $11,000 annually.  Discussion was held and it was noted the Authority could consider this in a couple of years.

Ms. Pearson said the Authority needs to make a decision regarding the grass cutting at the tank site.  Mr. McLemore has been doing that at a cost or $200 for the first cutting and $100 a month after that.  It was decided to ask the county if they can help with this project. 

MOTION

Mr. Lynch made a motion, seconded by Mr. Powers, to go into executive session to discuss personnel matters and land acquisition.  The motion passed with Mr. Brown, Mr. Burnsed, Mr. Lynch, Mr. Powers and Mr. Whitley voting for the motion.

MOTION

Mr. Brown made a motion to close the executive session.  The motion passed on a second by Mr. Powers with Mr. Brown, Mr. Burnsed, Mr. Lynch, Mr. Powers and Mr. Whitley voting for the motion.

At the end of executive session the Water Authority reconvened in open session with Mr. Brown, Mr. Burnsed, Mr. Lynch, Mr. Powers and Mr. Whitley present.

MOTION

Mr. Lynch made a motion to return to open session.  The motion passed on a second by Mr. Whitley with Mr. Brown, Mr. Burnsed, Mr. Lynch, Mr. Powers and Mr. Whitley voting for the motion.

ADJOURN

Mr. Lynch made a motion, seconded by Mr. Powers, to adjourn the meeting.  The motion passed with Mr. Brown, Mr. Burnsed, Mr. Lynch, Mr. Powers and Mr. Whitley voting for the motion.

__________________________ 

Tommy Burnsed – Chairman
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Virginia F. Langford - Recorder
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